
 

Council Meeting Minutes 

May 13, 2025 

 

Present:      Absent:      
Mayor Michael Hoops  
Vice Mayor Joe Beasley       
Councilmember Danny Willis    
Councilmember Jonathan Hankins 
Councilmember Zach Cline  
Councilmember David Fox  
Councilmember Emily Davis 
    
Staff members present were Town Manager, Leeanne Regon; Executive Assistant, Susan Reeves; 
Attorney, Brad Pyott; Police Chief, Stan Lampert; Clerk/Treasurer, Jessica Hayes. 
WORK SESSION  
The Tazewell Town Council met in a budget work session at 6:15pm in the Town Hall Council 
Chambers. 

 
Manager Regon noted that several council members reached out regarding the upcoming 
budget and invited discussion on key concerns. 

Police Cruisers: Councilmember Hankins expressed concerns regarding police vehicle 
needs. There is a presentation on the agenda to address these concerns. He also discussed 
the need for an executive session regarding personnel. Manager Regon will schedule an 
executive session in June per the council’s request. 
 
Fire Department Sign 
 
Manager Regon provided an updated quote for the Fire Department sign, reflecting an 
increase to $63,800 from the original $60,000 from the 2023 estimate. She was approached 
about placing a temporary birthday banner on Main Street but declined, suggesting that a 
permanent sign could facilitate community announcements. Councilmember Cline 
questioned whether an alternate location would be more suitable, but Manager Regon 
confirmed that electrical work for installation has already been completed at the Fire 
Department. The sign would also be useful for public advisories, such as street closures. 
The council agreed to proceed with the purchase. 
 



 

Project Funding 
Councilmember Cline raised concerns about rising costs and requested an estimate of the 
town's financial standing by year-end. 

• RT 460 Project: Scheduled to begin June 9, with a goal to complete the section on Fincastle 
from Hardees to the redlight that turns on to Ben Bolt before schools reopen in the fall. 

• Rescue Funds Allocation: Councilmember Cline proposed using rescue funds to expedite 
key projects and suggested establishing a comprehensive plan for implementation. 

• Ramey Lot Sports Fields: Mayor Hoops recommended obtaining cost estimates for 
potential development. 

• Asset Trading: Councilmember Cline proposed selling the 664-acre lot to help fund the 
Farmers Market project and other local initiatives. 

• Land Ownership: The 503-acre property containing the town’s water reserve will remain 
off-limits for sale, though discussion continues regarding other town-owned assets. 
Mayor Hoops suggested convening another meeting to prioritize projects and develop a 
structured approach to execution. 
 
Financial Considerations 
Manager Regon relayed that VRA recommends maintaining 25% of the budget—
approximately $1.8 million—as emergency funds, cautioning against reductions. The 
general fund reserve will remain untouched. 

• Councilmember Cline stated that the town is projected to pay $1.2 million in interest over 
the life of its current loans. He suggested the consideration of paying off debt early which 
could improve financial stability and reduce interest costs. 

• Farmers Market Cost Adjustments: Councilmember Willis raised concerns that the initial 
$2.7 million quote was excessive. Following a reduction in the project scope, a revised 
estimate from Thompson and Litton placed the cost of the pavilion at $593,000. 
Councilmember Willis believes further scaling down may be beneficial and suggested 
consulting Heritage Metals for a more realistic quote. 
 
Property Considerations and Real Estate Swap 
Councilmember Cline inquired about a potential real estate exchange with Mr. Shott to 
assist in updated the ball fields at Lincolnshire Park. Councilmember Davis noted that 
improving Lincolnshire would provide two fields, but the town would lose two fields in 
the proposed swap. Vice Mayor Beasley highlighted alternative solutions, including adding 
fields at Ramey Lot or utilizing the Fairgrounds for practice space for the Little League. 
Councilmember Cline emphasized the need to review costs for planned improvements 
before approaching Mr. Shott. Previous drawings that were submitted in years past remain 
relevant and will be revisited. 

The council generally agreed that a dedicated work session to develop a comprehensive 
plan should be scheduled for further discussion. 

 



 

PUBLIC HEARING  
At 6:45 pm Council held a public hearing in the council chambers. 
Charter Amendment for Town Manager Residency Mileage Extension 
Mayor Hoops read the notice of public hearing.  No public comment. Public hearing closed. 
 

 
 
PUBLIC HEARING  
At 7:00 pm Council held a public hearing in the council chambers. 
2025-2026 Budget  
Mayor Hoops read the notice. No public comment. Public hearing closed. 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



 

 



 

PUBLIC HEARING  
At 7:15 pm Council held a public hearing in the council chambers. 
Rezoning Harris Lane Properties Mayor Hoops read the notice. No public comment. Hearing 
closed. 
 
  



 

 
Call to Order 
 
Mayor Hoops called the public council meeting to order at 7:30pm in the Town Hall Council 
Chambers 
Pledge of Allegiance. 
Manager Regon led the meeting in the invocation prayer. 
 
 Special Presentation/Request(s)  

 

A. Public Works Leadership Introduction 

Manager Regon introduced the new Public Works Director, Chris Mitchell, Assistant 
Public Works Director, David Scrotsky, and Foreman/Callout Director William 
Asbury. Manager Regon thanked them for doing a wonderful job so far. Mayor Hoops 
expressed appreciation for their leadership in their new roles. 

 

B. EMS Presentation & Recognition 

Syndee Saleem gave a brief presentation on EMS Week, highlighting community 
appreciation efforts. Tazewell Carilion Hospital is providing meals for EMS, and a 
cookout will be held on Saturday, May 24, with an open invitation to council members. 

 

C. American Legion Boys State and Auxiliary Girls State Support Request 

Manager Regon shared a request from Peery Johnson for financial support for the 
American Legion Boys State and Auxiliary Girls State program, which costs $500 per 
student and lasts one week. The American Legion has approved funding for one boy 
and one girl from Tazewell and is seeking additional contributions to expand 
participation. Attorney Pyott noted that historically, two students attended each year. 
Councilmember Fox requested confirmation of the total number of applicants from 
Tazewell. Mayor Hoops proposed voting via email once the number of local applicants 
is known. 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

D. Tazewell Class of 1973 Peak Foundation Resolution of Support  

Mayor Hoops read the resolution of support. Councilmember Davis made a motion for the 
resolution of support to Tazewell Class of 1793 Peak Foundation. Vice Mayor Beasley 
seconded the motion. On vote, Councilmember Willis, nay; Councilmember Hankins, aye; 
Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Vice 
Mayor Beasley, aye. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

E. Free Rabies Clinic – Eagle Scout Project  

Clay Yearians presented a proposal for his Eagle Scout project, aiming to address gaps 
the lax support for rabies vaccination clinics. He requested approval to hold a clinic at 
the Animal Shelter and sought donations to fund vaccinations. Estimated cost for 500 
rabies vaccines is $3,000. He also requested assistance with advertising the clinic. The 
council agreed to help with advertising on the town’s social media. Vice Mayor Beasley 
motioned to provide a $200 donation. Councilmember Hankins seconded the motion. 
On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember Hankins, aye; Councilmember 
Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Vice Mayor 
Beasley, aye. 

Local Business Recognition- None 

Approval of Minutes 
Vice Mayor Beasley made a motion to approve minutes from the April 8, 2025 and April 11th 
meetings. Councilmember Cline seconded. Councilmember Davis informed that there were a few 
typographical errors that she suggested needed to be corrected. Clerk Hayes agreed to make the 
corrections noted. On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember Hankins, aye; 
Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Vice Mayor 
Beasley, aye. 

Approval of Financial Statements & Financial Report 
Vice Mayor Beasley made a motion to approve financial statements and financial reports for April 
2025. Councilmember Cline seconded. On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember 
Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; 
Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 

Committee/Conference Updates  
Planning Commission Committee 
The Planning Commission Committee met last Monday. An individual has expressed 
interest in opening a business on Riverside Drive, though a formal plan has not yet been 
submitted. Once the proposal is received, it will be forwarded to the Council for review. 
Additionally, the committee has begun discussions on updating the plat ordinance. During 
the meeting, Councilmember Willis inquired about the specific location of the prospective 
business that will be located on Riverside Drive. It will be on the corner of Mitchell St and 
Riverside Dr. 

 
Unfinished Business 

A. 2nd Reading of Card Processing Fees Ordinance 

Vice Mayor Beasley made a motion to waive the reading of the Card Processing Fee 
Ordinance Amendment. Councilmember Hankins seconded the motion. On vote, 



 

Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, 
aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 

Vice Mayor Beasley made a motion to approve the Card Processing Fees Ordinance 
Amendment as it applies to definitions including shipping containers. Councilmember 
Davis seconded the motion. On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember 
Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember 
Davis, aye; Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

B. Resolution for Transfer of Town of Tazewell Property Located at 1616 Riverside 
Drive (Tax Map # 094A302 000A2, 000A3) to the Town of Tazewell I/EDA 
Vice Mayor Beasley made a motion for a resolution of support for the transfer of Town 
property 1616 Riverside Drive to the I/EDA. Councilmember Davis seconded the 
motion. Roll Call vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember Hankins, aye; 
Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; 
Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

New Business  
 

A.  1st Reading of Charter Amendment for Town Manager Residency Mileage 
Extension 
Attorney Pyott read the first reading of the Charter Amendment for Town Manager 
Residency Mileage Extension. 
Councilmember Davis made a motion to request the General Assembly to amend the 
Towns’s existing charger adding a mileage extension for current and future Town 
Managers. Vice Mayor Beasley seconded the motion. Roll call vote; Vice Mayor 
Beasley, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Councilmember 
Fox, nay; Councilmember Hankins, aye; Councilmember Willis, aye. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

B.  Annual Cafeteria Plan Resolution of Support. 
Manager Regon noted that this resolution is part of the annual process they do to have 
benefits pre-taxed such as health insurance, memberships with the YMCA, and any 
other type of employment benefits that is offered. Mayor Hoops then proceeded to read 
the Resolution of Support.  
Councilmember Davis motioned to adopt the Tazewell Cafeteria Plan. Vice Mayor 
Beasley seconded the motion. On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember 
Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember 
Davis, aye; Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

C. Enterprise Lease Presentation 
Deputy Chief Lowe presented an update on the department’s vehicle rotation strategy. 
In previous years, the department cycled out two vehicles annually; however, due to 
budget constraints and rising costs, this has not been feasible, resulting in a backlog of 
approximately four vehicles. 
For the first year, the proposed budget includes two Dodge Durango V6s and one 
Chevrolet Silverado, with a total initial cost of $27,286.84. The upcoming budget has 
been adjusted to accommodate three vehicles. With the fleet plan, vehicle rotation will 
occur every 48 months.  
Projected financial commitments for the program are FY 25-26 $27,286.84 (three 
vehicles); FY 26-27 $32,430.58 (three vehicles) beginning the second year the ability 
to roll equity comes in to play. They can then sell vehicles that they currently own with 
higher mileage. That money is rolled back into these payments and is reflected in the 
numbers provided. FY27-28 $33,493 (four vehicles); FY28-29: $35,684 (five vehicles) 
this would be the final year of the plan and at that time the council is welcome to have 
it continued if they so desire. These figures do not account for outfitting costs, 
estimated at $8,000–$9,000 per vehicle. Deputy Chief Lowe emphasized that the 
department actively reuses existing equipment to minimize outfitting expenses. 
By the conclusion of the program, the department would have 15 new or lightly used 
vehicles in its fleet. If the council should wish to stop the plan, the department may opt 
to pay off the remaining balance without penalties. The department would maintain its 
existing maintenance program, though newer vehicles are expected to significantly 
reduce maintenance costs.  
If the department were to procure vehicles independently, it would result in only eight 
vehicles over four years at a substantially higher cost. Councilmember Hankins, 
familiar with the program, expressed support, noting its benefits. 
Manager Regon, after consulting with Chief Lampert and Deputy Chief Lowe, and 
Enterprise representatives, endorsed the program as the most feasible approach to 
maintaining an adequate police fleet while preventing rotation delays. Grant 
opportunities remain available as supplemental funding sources. 
Councilmember Davis highlighted the simplicity of the lease structure, noting that 
Enterprise handles vehicle exchanges under the plan. Councilmember Willis motioned 
to approve the plan. Councilmember Fox seconded. Councilmember Cline inquired 
about pricing variances and the absence of sedan options. Deputy Chief Lowe clarified 
that only SUVs and trucks are currently available. On vote, Councilmember Willis, 
aye; Councilmember Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, 
aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 

 
D. Budget Amendments 

Treasurer/Clerk Hayes presented the council with copies of proposed budget 
amendments. She informed them that these amendments are to reallocate funds within 
the budget. The council reviewed the submitted budget amendments. Vice Mayor 



 

Beasley made a motion to approved the budget amendments. Councilmember Davis 
seconded them motion. On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember 
Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember 
Davis, aye; Vice Mayor Beasley, aye. 

 

E.  1st Reading Rezoning Harris Lane Properties 
Attorney Pyott read the first reading for Rezoning Harris Lane Properties. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Miscellaneous- None 
 
Public Comments- Tazewell Torpedoes swim team inquired on the status of their request to have 
a lane reel replaced at Lincolnshire Park. Council had already approved this donation and the lane 
reel replacements have already been purchased. There was a miscommunication and he did not 
realize they had already purchased it. He had just ordered one as well. He is going to cancel his 
order and send it back to the company. He thanked the council for their donation. 



 

Council Comments  

Councilmember Cline inquired about any updates regarding the Solar Project, noting that his last 
communication with the involved parties was approximately one month ago. Attorney Pyott will 
follow up to determine the current status. 

Councilmember Cline proposed extending night fishing at Lincolnshire to weekends or adopting 
a similar schedule to Cavitts Creek, allowing fishing every night throughout the summer. He also 
suggested introducing primitive camping at the park, with a fee of $5 to $10 per night. 
Councilmember Cline motioned for approval of night fishing at Lincolnshire Park. 
Councilmember Fox seconded the motion. Chief Lampert raised concerns with primitive camping 
and having overnight stays regarding liability associated with the use of the inflatables on the lake. 
Councilmember Cline amended his motions for approval of night fishing at Lincolnshire Park 
during the summer so long as it is in compliance with Department of Wildlife Resources (DWR) 
regulations and to explore the possibility of primitive camping after consultation with Virginia 
Risk Sharing Association (VRSA). 

Adjournment 

Councilmember Fox made a motion to adjourn. Councilmember Hankins seconded the motion. 
On vote, Councilmember Willis, aye; Councilmember Hankins, aye; Councilmember Cline, aye; 
Councilmember Fox, aye; Councilmember Davis, aye; Vice Mayor Beasley, aye.  

Meeting adjourned at 8:47p.m. 


